
Agenda
City Plan Commission Meeting

Municipal Building, 625 52nd Street – Room 202, Kenosha, WI
Thursday, May 9, 2024

5:00 pm

Mayor David Bogdala, Chairperson Commissioner Michael Foster
Alderperson Jan Michalski, Vice-Chairperson Commissioner Stephen Retherford
Alderperson Dominic Ruffalo Commissioner Vincent Ruffolo
Alderperson Rocco LaMacchia Commissioner Lydia Spottswood
Commissioner Mark Bourque Commissioner Edwin Stuckey

Call to Order
Roll Call
Citizens Comments

Approval of the Minutes from the Meeting held April 18, 2024

1. Conditional Use Permit for a facade modification located at 4216 52nd Street. (O’Reilly Auto Parts –
Final Hearing) (District 10) PUBLIC HEARING

2. Conditional Use Permit extension for a 50-unit apartment complex to be located at 5610 37th Street.
(Kenosha Pointe Apartments – Final Hearing) (District 5) PUBLIC HEARING

3. Conditional Use Permit for a 2,567 square foot coffee shop with a drive-thru located at 3355 80th
Street. (Starbucks – Final Hearing) (District 14) PUBLIC HEARING

4. Conditional Use Permit for a 144 unity multi-family development located at 19th Street and 22nd
Avenue (North Trails Condos - Initial Hearing) (District 5) PUBLIC HEARING

5. Resolution by the Mayor – To approve a two-lot Certified Survey Map for property located at 3002 128th
Avenue. (38th Street, LLC) (District 16) PUBLIC HEARING

6. Resolution by the Mayor - To Amend the Official Map for the City of Kenosha, Wisconsin, to include the
Attachment of Parcel No(s): 80-4-222-273-0230, 80-4-222-273-0320, 80-4-222-273-0401, and
80-4-222-273-0406 in the Town of Somers, Kenosha County in Wisconsin with the Approved City of
Kenosha/Town of Somers Cooperative Plan under Section 66.0307 of the Wisconsin Statutes. (Schutz
Container, Property Owner) (District 16) PUBLIC HEARING

7. Request to Initiate the Rezoning of property at 1334 and 1342 50th Street from B-2 Community
Business District to RG-2 General Residential District. (City Plan Commission/RACK) (District 7)
PUBLIC HEARING

Commissioners' Comments

IF YOU ARE DISABLED AND NEED ASSISTANCE, PLEASE CALL 653-4030 BY NOON
OF THIS MEETING DATE TO MAKE ARRANGEMENTS FOR REASONABLE ON-SITE ACCOMMODATIONS.

City of Kenosha, 625 52nd Street, Kenosha Wisconsin 53140 | T: 262-653-4030 |citydevelopment@kenosha.org
KENOSHA.ORG

mailto:cityclerk@kenosha.org
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CITY PLAN COMMISSION
Minutes

April 18, 2024

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor David Bogdala, Alderperson Michalski, Alderperson Ruffalo, Alderperson
LaMacchia, Mark Bourque, Michael Foster, Stephen Retherford, Vincent Ruffolo, Lydia
Spottswood

MEMBERS EXCUSED: Edwin Stuckey

STAFF PRESENT: Tim Casey, Director, Rich Schroeder, Deputy Director, Brian Wilke,
Development Coordinator

The meeting was called to order at 5:00pm by Mayor Bogdala. Roll call was taken and quorum
was present.

Citizens Comments - None

A motion was made by Ms. Spottswood, seconded by Alderperson Ruffalo to amend the minutes
to adjust wording under Item #1. The motion passed. (Ayes 9, Noes 0)

A motion was made by Alderperson Michalski and seconded by Mr. Ruffolo to approve the
amended minutes of April 4, 2024. The motion passed. (Ayes 9, Noes 0)

Items 1 and 2 were read together for public hearing purposes.

1. Request for Relief to the off-street parking requirements of Section 6.01 of the
Zoning Ordinance for a retail store located at 7531 30th Avenue. (St. Vincent
DePaul) (District 13) PUBLIC HEARING

2. Conditional Use Permit for a 5,932 square foot addition located at 7531 30th
Avenue. (St. Vincent DePaul – Final Hearing) (District 13) PUBLIC HEARING

Public hearing opened.

Rodrigo Gutierrez, Kueny Architects, LLC, 1921 12th Place, went over the project. They are
looking for approval for two items. First item is for the reduced amount of parking spaces for
off-street parking and the second is for approval of the addition. He noted that there was an
agreement with the adjacent owner that it was already submitted to Register of Deeds to change
the entrance. He was available to answer any questions.

Public hearing closed.

Mr. Wilke went over both Staff reports. Staff recommends granting the relief for the off-street
parking spaces and recommends approval of the conditional use permit.
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Alderperson Michalski stated he talked to the Alderperson of the District, Curt Wilson and he is in
support of both items.

Ms. Spottswood asked what direction will the traffic be flowing where the new drop off will be
located?

Mr. Wilke stated according to the landscape plan it looks like it will flow from south to north.

Ms. Spottswood asked if it one way traffic?

Mr. Gutierrez stated that it will be one way traffic going towards the back of the building.

Ms. Spottswood asked if they are angling the addition to the building on the southwest corner
edge?

Mr. Gutierrez replied correct.

Ms. Spottswood feels that corner may be a traffic hazard and asked what is the width that
someone will have to make the turn and then make the second turn?

Mr. Gutierrez stated that is narrow initially but when you get to the angled part it is a covered area
and the width is 15 to 16 feet but then it opens again.

Ms. Spottswood stated that the angle right at the corner is a concern. She asked if there was a
reason they did not place this further south to make the turn easier?

Mr. Gutierrez stated it would make it even tighter. He explained how the drop off will work.

Ms. Spottswood is requesting that Staff relook at the renderings A204 and A205 as she feels it is
a traffic hazard.

Mr. Ruffolo asked if the traffic flow will enter from 30th Avenue or 75th Street to get to the canopy
drop off area?

Mr. Gutierrez stated the access is only from 30th Avenue.

Mr. Ruffolo clarified you will not be able to get on 75th Street.

Mr. Gutierrez replied no and explained the traffic pattern.

Mr. Ruffolo asked where is the parking going to be located?

Mr. Gutierrez stated there is an existing parking lot on the north end and the west end. The
parking on the east end will be for employees.

A motion was made by Mr. Bourque, seconded by Mr. Retherford to approve Item #1 per staff
recommendation. On a roll call vote the motion passed. (Ayes 9, Noes 0)

A motion was made by Alderperson Michalski, seconded by Alderperson LaMacchia to approve
Item #2 per staff recommendation. On a roll call vote the motion passed. (Ayes 9, Noes 0)

3. Conditional Use Permit for a facade renovation at the Southport Plaza Unified
Business Center located at 6932 Green Bay Road. (Skechers – Final Hearing)
(District 16) PUBLIC HEARING
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Public hearing opened.

RG Keller, W237 S5585 Maple Hill Drive, Waukesha, WI, Keller Architectural Design, LLC, stated
they are trying to change the facade for a tenant. The last time this was changed from the
previous tenant was in 1995. He went over the materials being used.

Public hearing closed.

Mr. Wilke went over the Staff report -Staff recommends approval of the Conditional Use Permit.

Ms. Spottswood asked if the elevations are consistent with the existing roof line?

Mr. Keller stated maybe a little bit taller, the whole center is about 2500 linear feet. The tenant is
looking for a vertical facade instead of a pitched roof currently there.

Ms. Spottswood asked if this is going to be thin wall construction that sits forward and the current
roofing drains the way it drains now?

Mr. Keller stated that the current roof will be modified and the drains will come back on the flat roof
of the retail space. The alterations will be from the face going back to the building.

Ms. Spottswood is concerned about the Exterior Insulated Finish System (EIFS). With cold area
behind it, could cause EIFS to fail.

Mr. Keller stated it has a vapor barrier and a drainage system behind it and it will be fully enclosed
and went over the pitch.

Mr. Ruffolo asked if the roof is flat or pitched?

Mr. Keller stated currently the front 8 to 9 feet is a pitched roof.

Mr. Ruffolo asked to what degree?

Mr. Keller replied probably 5 or 6 and 12 and went over how the new roof line will look.

Mr. Ruffolo asked how it will drain?

Mr. Keller stated it will drain to the current flat roof drains.

Mayor Bogdala asked what are the colors for the current pitched roof piece?

Mr. Keller stated that the current roof is a dark green. The shingles on either side will stay. Just
the roof piece will be modified.

Mayor Bogdala asked what is the color of the new part of the roof line?

Mr. Keller stated there will be three colors, whitish beige along with the colors the shopping center
has which he is not sure of at this time. It is a three color facade system.

Mayor Bogdala asked how is this going to compare to what is already there at the center? How is
this going to look from the north side of the center to the south side of the center?

Mr. Wilke stated the green roof is slowly going away with new tenants getting their own identity.
There is a color pallet that Southport Plaza is making the architects go through.
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Mayor Bogdala asked if there is a way they can see what that is? He would also like to see a side
angle to understand the pitch.

Mr. Keller stated that the shopping center gave them the three colors to use and went over the
different facades the tenants are using. The center is trying to keep the center full and letting the
tenants choose their facade.

Mayor Bogdala feels there should also be some uniformity as well.

Mr. Casey requested Mr. Keller to get the color pallet from the shopping center and he went over
the different facades from the tenants currently there.

Alderperson Ruffalo stated that all the store fronts look great and the upkeep of the center is
fantastic.

Ms. Spottswood stated her comments were less about the aesthetics and more about the
structure. Making sure the structure is durable.

Mr. Ruffolo asked Staff if there is a policy or standard that all the store's facades should look a
certain way and a certain color? Can they pick and choose between the three colors or is there a
standard color?

Mr. Schroeder stated they were established when they originally came into the shopping center
with the colors and materials which are repeated throughout the development. Three or four
standard colors are used throughout.

Mr. Ruffolo stated that colors can fade and then they can look run down.

Mr. Schroeder stated that would be more of a maintenance issue and then they would be given
orders through property maintenance. They have been doing a good job historically on
maintaining the property.

Mr. Ruffolo stated he would just like to see it look uniform and went over different looks of other
centers.

A motion was made by Alderperson LaMacchia, seconded by Mr. Bourque to approve per staff
recommendation. On a roll call vote the motion passed. (Ayes 9, Noes 0)

4. Conditional Use Permit for a 158-unit multi-family apartment building located at
56th Street and 7th Avenue. (Kenosha Harbor District Block I – Initial Hearing)
(District 2) PUBLIC HEARING

Mayor Bogdala went over the email which was sent by J.R. Buzzell which was emailed to all the
commissioners and provided a copy at the meeting.

Public hearing opened.

Justine Sieber, 209 S. Water Street, Milwaukee, WI, Plunkett Raysich Architects, went over the
project and was available for questions.

Public hearing closed.

Mr. Schroeder went over the Staff report, this is the initial hearing and they will come back in 30
days for final approval. Staff has noted a few things on the elevations with the windows and some
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other things that need to be addressed. By the time it comes back these items should be
addressed. Staff recommends establishing the conditions.

Alderperson Ruffalo asked if there is a timeline on the project?

Scott Yauck, 400 N. Broadway, Milwaukee, Cobalt Partners, stated they want to move as fast as
possible, looking at starting in the 3rd quarter.

Alderperson Ruffalo asked if the whole parcel will be razed?

Mr. Yauck replied yes.

Ms. Spottswood asked about the utilities that need to be addressed.

Mr. Yauck stated that they need to relocate the sanitary sewer.

Mr. Casey stated that a 24“ sanitary sewer line runs through the site.

Ms. Spottswood asked if they are letting adjacent property owners know of street closures during
the construction?

Mr. Casey replied yes.

Ms. Spottswood asked if they anticipate any disruption to the system?

Mr. Yauck replied no.

Ms. Spottswood stated she is in full support of the project.

Mr. Ruffolo asked who will be managing the 158 apartments?

Mr. Yauck replied that a 3rd party will.

Mr. Ruffolo stated that it is noted 1.3 parking space per unit and asked if that meant they can have
a car and 1/2? Some people could have 2 cars?

Mr. Yauck stated some people could have 2 cars or 1 car which will be assigned.

Alderperson Michalski stated that a previous building was a very tall building as well.

Alderperson LaMacchia stated this is a beautiful project and has been in the works for some time.
He feels this will make Kenosha a better place.

Mayor Bogdala stated he has some concerns on the landscaping on some of the corners.

Mr. Yauck stated they will address these concerns.

A motion was made by Alderperson MIchalski, seconded by Alderperson Ruffalo to approve per
staff recommendation. On a roll call vote the motion passed. (Ayes 9, Noes 0)

5. Resolution by the Mayor – To Amend Condition #8 of Resolution #140-23 to
grant a six-month extension for the recording of a two-lot Certified survey Map
for property at 6209 28th Avenue. (JRC Specialty Leasing, LLC) (District 12)
PUBLIC HEARING
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Public hearing opened.

No public comments.

Public hearing closed.

Mr. Schroeder went over the Staff report. Staff recommends approval of the extension.

A motion was made by Ms. Spottswood, seconded by Mr. Retherford to approve per staff
recommendation. On a roll call vote the motion passed. (Ayes 9, Noes 0)

6. Request to initiate the rezoning of various properties located in the City of
Kenosha in accordance with the Federal Emergency Management Agency Flood
Insurance Rate Maps with an effective date of April 11, 2024 (FEMA) (District 1)
(District 2) (District 3) PUBLIC HEARING

Public hearing opened.

No public comments.

Public hearing closed.

Mr. Schroeder went over the Staff report. Staff is asking the Plan Commission to initiate the
rezoning so these areas can be placed on the zoning maps. This will come back at the next
meeting to move forward with the public hearings.

Ms. Spottswood stated she feels homeowners will need to know if there will be use restrictions for
their property, if this will affect their insurance rates and what can be expected on impact of
assessed evaluation? City needs to provide notices to the homeowners and would like to see this
pushed out a month.

Mayor Bogdala stated in the past there were district meetings and asked Staff what is the timeline
when this is needed to get back to FEMA?

Mr. Schroeder stated that the Ordinance has already been adopted and FEMA has already
adopted the map. This is just for putting this on our zoning map.

Mayor Bogdala asked if the homeowners were notified of that change?

Mr. Schroeder stated that FEMA went through their normal process of publishing notices in the
newspaper. The areas we are talking about are the coastal areas and they already have a flood
designation on them. FEMA has a new coastal zone that they created. From a use standpoint it
does not change anything. There are no residential structures being impacted . There may be
some accessory structures such as a shed. He went over how Carthage College handled this
process. Basically FEMA is looking at wave action on the Great Lakes.

Mayor Bogdala is asking for a deferral on this item and hold a neighborhood meeting to go over all
the information Rich provided with the property owners.

Alderperson Michalski feels there needs to be a meeting with the Plan Commission, Staff and
property owners.

Alderperson LaMacchia stated he feels a separate neighborhood informational meeting needs to
be held and not be a part of the City Plan Commission meeting.
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Mr. Retherford feels a neighborhood meeting is needed.

Mr. Ruffolo asked if FEMA and the DNR are in agreement?

Mr. Schroeder stated they both signed off and the maps are effective.

Mr. Ruffolo stated he would also like this deferred for 60 days. He feels the notification to the
homeowners should not be done by the newspaper.

Ms. Spottswood wants to make sure the new drainage system that was installed at the Southport
Beach House is not affected by this.

A motion was made by Alderperson Michalski, seconded by Alderperson LaMacchia to defer up to
60 days. The motion passed. (Ayes 9, Noes 0)

Commissioners Comments -

Mayor Bogdala wanted to welcome back all the commissioners that have been here over the
years. He would like to welcome the new commissioners, Alderperson Ruffalo and Alderperson
LaMacchia.

Alderperson Michalski welcomed the new Alderpersons to the City Plan Commission.

A motion to adjourn was made by Alderperson Michalski and seconded by Alderperson
LaMacchia. The motion passed. (Ayes 9, Noes 0) The meeting adjourned at 5:58 pm.

Certification that the minutes have been approved by the City Plan Commission.

_______________________________________________
Rich Schroeder, Deputy Director of City Development

Meeting Minutes Prepared by: Laurie Bauman, City Development

City Plan Commission April 18, 2024
































































































































































































































	CURRENT_AGENDA
	041824draftminutes
	Item1-OReillyAutoParts-CUP-FINAL
	Item2-KenoshaPointApts_CUP-Ext-FINAL
	Item3-Starbucks-CUP-FINAL
	Item4-North Trails Condos-CUP-INITIAL
	Item5-38thStreetLLC-CSM
	Item6-SchultzContainer-OffMap-Attach
	Item7-City of Kenosha Redevelopment Authority-Rezoning

